"Well, does it look like the miners' strike?" Mainstream media's critical narrative frames during the 2022 RMT strikes.

2236071

POLI31555

Neil Matthews

2024/2025

This dissertation is submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the award of BSc in Politics and International Relations.

I declare that the research contained herein was granted approval by the SPAIS Ethics Working Group.

Ethics approval reference: 22707.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS.

This dissertation is dedicated to my parents, for their unending love and support, without whom I would not have made it through my first term at university.

I would like to acknowledge my supervisor, Dr Neil Matthews, for his generosity of time and support at every stage of this project (of which there have been many), and last but not least my Politics & IR girls: Freya, Emily and Amy.

ABSTRACT.

In the context of the cost-of-living crisis, 2022 saw trade unions stage widespread strikes across Britain. The National Union of Rail, Maritime and Transport Workers (RMT), striking over pay, jobs and conditions, was at the forefront of this return to a more 'confrontational' trade unionism, after a trajectory of decline in union membership and militancy since the 1980s. Existing literature has noted the uniquely left-wing and politicised approach of the RMT, and its General Secretary Mick Lynch, whose frequent media appearances prior to his retirement granted him a prominence within British political discourse which is unparalleled amongst contemporary trade union leaders.

This study contributes to academic understandings of one of the most 'militant' unions active today, via an analysis of the critical narrative frames used by the media when covering the RMT's 2022 rail strikes. It examines the key themes of those understandings of the dispute which were constructed by the media, and thus builds upon existing literature concerning the history of mainstream media's approach to modern trade unionism. The 1984-85 miners' strike is employed—as both a case of notoriously hostile media treatment of industrial action, and as a strike commonly invoked as singularly symbolic of the fate of trade unionism in (post-)Thatcherite Britain—as a comparative tool by which changes and continuities within the media's critical interpretations of trade unionism may be assessed.

Three dominant themes are identified within coverage of the RMT strikes: a 'feudal' presentation of the RMT as 'greedy', an 'aggressor/victim' binary, and an emphasis on the union's 'militancy' as rendering it a 'regressive' political force. Considerable continuities are demonstrated within media approaches to trade unionism since the miners' strike, while the emergence of 'pandemic' semiotics as a discursive tool is also identified. This study thus updates academic understandings and characterisations of media hostility towards trade unionism, and contributes to literature both on the RMT, as arguably the most prominent union within contemporary Britain, and on discourses surrounding 2022's spike in strike action more broadly.

Word Count: 9988.

TABLE OF CONTENTS.

ABBREVIATIONS	5
INTRODUCTION	6
CHAPTER ONE. LITERATURE REVIEW AND METHODOLOGY	8
1.1 Literature Review	8
1.1.1 The contemporary RMT and the 2022 'summer of discontent'	8
1.1.2 The British media and its coverage of trade unionism	9
1.1.3 Themes of coverage from the 1984-85 miners' strike	11
1.2 Methodology	13
1.2.1 Methodology and methods	13
1.2.2 Data collection	14
1.2.3 Limitations	15
1.3 Conclusion	15
CHAPTER TWO. 'FEUDAL' PRIVILEGE AND THE RMT AS GREEDY	16
2.1 Analysis	16
2.1.1 RMT demands as 'greedy' or undeserved	16
2.1.2 RMT leaders as 'barons' with undue privileges	18
2.1.3 High politics framings	19
2.2 Conclusion	21
CHAPTER THREE. THE RMT AND THE PUBLIC: AN 'AGGRESSOR/VICTIM' BINARY.	22
3.1 Analysis	22
3.1.1 The RMT as the 'aggressor' of the dispute	22
3.1.2 The 'public' as victims of the RMT	24
3.1.3 The strikes in a 'pandemic' framing	26
3.2 Conclusion	27
CHAPTER FOUR. RMT MILITANCY AND STRIKE ACTION AS REGRESSIVE	28
4.1 Analysis	28
4.1.1 The RMT as a militant union	28
4.1.2 The RMT as politically radical and left-wing	29
4.1.3 Strike action as outdated, or a return to the 1970s/80s	30
4.2 Conclusion	33
CONCLUSION	34
BIBLIOGRAPHY	37
MEDIA AND NEWS DATA	42

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS.

NUM – National Union of Mineworkers.

RMT – National Union of Rail, Maritime and Transport Workers.

TUA – Trade Union Act (2016).

INTRODUCTION.

In 2022, economic instability and rampant inflation saw 'widespread worker discontent' in various sectors across Britain, of a depth capable of 'overturn[ing]' traditional 'reticence' towards industrial action (Milner 2022; 40). Leading here was the National Union of Rail, Maritime and Transport Workers (RMT), whose members voted overwhelmingly for indefinite strike action over jobs, pay and conditions, beginning June 21st (BBC 2022a). The RMT is noted for its particularly left-wing politics, and a 'militant' preference for strike action over 'social partnership' (Milner 2022: 42; Gallas 2018: 248). As such, the union and its high-profile leader, Mick Lynch, attracted especially critical attention from both a Conservative government adopting a harder 'anti-union' line, and much of the mainstream press (Darlington 2009a: 5-7; Milner 2022: 43).

The nature of this media attention—so far under-examined by existing literature—is the focus of this study, which draws on existing analysis of British media's coverage of trade unionism, and particularly that of the National Union of Mineworkers' (NUM) 1984-85 strike, which is infamous for the criticism it received from the mainstream media (Williams 2009: 42), and its legacy as 'epitomis[ing]' the 'fate of both organised labour and the working class' in post-Thatcherite Britain (Nettleingham 2017: 854). Indeed, comparisons between the RMT and the NUM have often been made by the media (Darlington 2009a: 7). The study thus seeks to address the following research question and sub-questions:

What are the dominant themes of the union-critical narratives used by mainstream media to frame the 2022 RMT strikes?

- How are these themes employed within this coverage?
- How do these themes compare to those present within mainstream media coverage of the 1984-85 miners' strike?

The methods by which these questions are addressed are outlined in chapter one: a discursive analytical approach is applied to strike coverage produced by news outlets from the centre to the right of the

political spectrum, where the union-critical narratives this study concerns itself with are expected to be most prevalent, as well as three 'viral' interviews conducted with Mick Lynch during the strikes.

Three dominant narratives emerge, which are discussed in chapters two through four. The strikes were frequently interpreted via a 'feudal framing', wherein union leaders were presented as 'barons' leading an antidemocratic, overly-powerful organisation; an 'aggressor/victim' binary, which pitted the union, as an 'aggressor', against a victimised and conceptually-distinct 'Britain'; and a presentation of the 'militancy' of the RMT as constituting a 'return to the 1970s/80s'.

These themes demonstrate considerable continuity with media coverage from previous decades, and particularly the miners' strike, despite the regularisation undergone by trade unionism since this era; furthermore, the study observes how the miners' strike itself has become a resource used to frame contemporary industrial action. Its findings thus offer an updated examination of the media's constructed understandings of trade unionism, in this contemporary era of strike action 'resurgence' (Milner 2022: 40).

CHAPTER ONE. LITERATURE REVIEW AND METHODOLOGY.

1.1 Literature Review.

1.1.1 The contemporary RMT and the 2022 'summer of discontent'.

This dissertation builds upon—and contributes to—existing literature on the Nation Union of Rail, Maritime and Transport Workers (RMT), by examining the critical narrative frames constructed by media coverage of RMT strike action, and the core themes therein (as well as how these themes compare to those identified in coverage of the 1984-85 miners' strike). The RMT has proven a compelling subject for analysis of contemporary British trade unionism, by a literature which repeatedly notes the union's exceptionally left-wing, 'militant' operation (Darlington 2009a; Darlington 2009b; Gallas 2018; Boyle 2024), in a period where such traditionally confrontational unionism has (until recently) been largely dismissed as 'outdated' (Boyle 2024: 3), and union membership has declined (Darlington 2009b: 85). Thus far, academic attention—particularly the contributions of Darlington (2009a; 2009b)—has concentrated on the organisational strategy of the RMT, which has allowed it to revitalise and politicise its membership against a broader trend of union decline since the 1980s.

Darlington (2009b: 85) outlines the union's 'explicit rejection of social partnership...in favour of resistance and strike mobilisation' as a 'path to reinvigoration of union organisation', wherein the RMT repeatedly challenged, and distanced itself from, New Labour's platform of public-private partnerships and a 'refusal' to consider 're-nationalisation of the railways' (Darlington 2009a: 6). The politicised reputation of the RMT is well-documented, with literature from Gallas (2018: 246-248) examining the union's assertive stance during the austerity of the 2010-2015 coalition, which saw the RMT insert itself into political discussion 'beyond the trade union spectrum' to fill a 'vacuum' created by a Labour Party 'waver[ing]' over public-spending cuts which the RMT 'resoundingly rejected'.

There is thus a broad consensus within the literature which characterises the RMT as 'one of the most militant and left-wing trade unions' in contemporary British politics (Darlington 2009a: 5). Accordingly, examinations of the 'summer of discontent', which saw a 'spike' in strike action in the

UK in 2022, against the backdrop of the cost-of-living crisis (Boyle 2024: 2), repeatedly position the RMT—and notably, compared to his 'largely anonymous' counterparts, the union's General Secretary, Mick Lynch—at the forefront of this surge of confrontational unionism (Boyle 2024; Milner 2022). Both Boyle (2024: 7) and Milner (2022: 42) note Lynch's role in 'emphasis[ing] political responsibility for the strikes', which has subsequently cast him as the champion of a revitalised union 'militance' and preference for strike action as an 'instrument of political protest' (Gallas 2018: 250). Assessments of the union's platform thus provide a valuable body of work, which situates the RMT as a prominent player in contemporary trade unionism, worthy of greater examination.

As a traditionally left-wing union, the RMT is generally understood to attract particular media hostility (Darlington 2009a: 7; Milner 2022: 42; Boyle 2024: 3). Despite this, a tendency to focus on the union's own conduct has produced a distinct lack of research concerning the nature of this apparent media hostility—research into the RMT's interaction with the media generally concerns itself with the efficacy of the union's messaging, rather than the constructed frames through which the media interacts with, and disseminates, these messages. Relevant here is Boyle's (2024: 2) study of Mick Lynch's (numerous) media engagements during the rail strikes, which outlined a 'collective action frame' whereby Lynch related the identity of union members with that of the wider public audience, against the common 'antagonists' of employers and the government. Within this research, Boyle (2024: 12-15) acknowledges several media 'talking points' which Lynch responded to, including characterisations of him as a 'Marxist' owing to his left-wing politics, and the positioning of the RMT as an 'aggressor...employing disproportionate' use of strike action. This analysis thus invites a complementary study of how the media, in turn, sought to narrate this same dispute.

1.1.2 The British media and its coverage of trade unionism.

Literature concerning media coverage of contemporary trade unionism frequently acknowledges a dominant disapproval of strike action—chiming with Curran and Seaton's (2009: 69) broader analysis of the development of the modern British media, which charts a 'move to the right' in the political

'balance' of the media since the 1970s. However, more recent examinations of the relations between the media and trade unions have noted, on the part of the unions, a growing sophistication in their handling and use of the media—for instance, through the increased use of press officers (Routledge 2007). With the development of 'new media', multiple studies by Hodder and Houghton (2019; 2021) have examined unions' use of social media—at the same time as they have acknowledged a marked contraction both in unions' political influence, and their membership, over the last fifty years (Routledge 2007: 33; Boyle 2024: 3).

For understanding the context of the RMT's industrial action, of particular value is Gallas' (2018) assessment of a resurgence in strike action since the austerity measures implemented by the 2010-2015 coalition government. Gallas (2018: 246-250) describes the subsequent reduction in government-union 'consultation' during this period as tantamount to a 'return to the Thatcherite era', as unions—despite their relatively weak position—revived a 'more independent approach' to 'working-class political representation', which favoured the use of strike action, if initially only of a 'defensive and symbolic nature'. After Thatcher's Conservatives dismantled the power of the unions in the 1980s, Gallas (2018: 240-241) marks the New Labour era as a period of greater union 'consultation' and reduced confrontation—thus, as he argues that government-union relations eroded after 2010 and a preference for strike action returned, he identifies the Conservatives' 2016 Trade Union Act (TUA) as a renewal in right-wing circles of the 'myth of unions as forces of destruction', citing 'the alleged damage caused by striking workers...as a justification for the act'.

Existing literature thus charts a trajectory of increasingly confrontational union strategy, with the 2022 wave of strike action seeing this spread beyond merely those traditionally 'militant' unions (Milner 2022: 40). Yet analyses of the narratives constructed in response to this trajectory constitute a gap in this body of work. An exception is Coscia and Ravenhill's (2024: 296-299) study of 'news media representations of the Trade Union Act (2016)', which they hail as 'one of the most significant pieces of industrial relations legislation since the Employment Act 1980' in its contribution to a steady 'narrowing [of] the terms of legal industrial action' (via the introduction of various new requirements surrounding balloting procedures and legitimate picketing). Their examination of media discussions of

the act identified themes of 'law, order and democracy', wherein trade unions were presented as 'representing sectional interests, being inimical to consumer rights, and operating outside of civil society and the law' and their activities tended to be framed as 'potentially unlawful' (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 203).

Coscia and Ravenhill's (2024: 204-206) research did identify sympathy for the unions in some mainstream media outlets (namely The Guardian), through criticism of the 2016 TUA; however, across all media examined, recurring (and thus pervasive) frames employed included one of 'feudal and hereditary privilege', which portrayed union leaders as 'unelected aristocrats' enjoying 'unearned privilege[s]'. In addition, a 'clampdown/crackdown trope' was frequently used, connoting illegal and illicit behaviour [by the unions] which requires restriction by public...authorities' (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 203). Finally, 'militaristic metaphors' were also commonly recognised, and their use was related to Hart's (2017) study of media coverage of the 1984-85 miners' strike: in both cases, militaristic framings serve to delegitimise strike action, while legitimising measures taken by the government against unions, positioning the dispute as a two-sided conflict wherein the union represents an 'enemy' (Hart in Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 206-207). Coscia and Ravenhill's (2024) observations, regarding relatively contemporary narratives employed by the British media when covering trade unionism, thus provide a compelling basis on which further analysis of the media's response to the 2022 'spike' in industrial action may be conducted (Boyle 2024: 2).

1.1.3 Themes of coverage from the 1984-85 miners' strike.

Discussions of twenty-first-century trade unionism in Britain repeatedly hark back to the 1984-85 miners' strike, as a notorious case of an industrial dispute, whose consequences—both politically and socially—continue to be felt and acknowledged within characterisations of the contemporary labour movement (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: Darlington 2009a; Moore and Taylor 2021). Nettleingham (2017: 851) consequently positions the striking miners as a 'canonical generation', whose defeat was pivotal for British trade unionism; a study of contemporary militant unionism may therefore draw on

two disputes which situates the RMT's operation within a broader history of British labour politics, and particularly of media attitudes towards politicised industrial action. The aforementioned refinement of unions' engagement with the media since the turn of the century (Routledge 2007; Hodder and Houghton 2019; Hodder and Houghton 2021), and particularly Mick Lynch's 'widely-acknowledge[d]' skill for 'distilling key messages' via the media (Boyle 2024: 2) prompt the question as to whether these developments alone—compared to the National Union of Mineworkers' (NUM) less sophisticated press strategy (Buckley 2015: 429)—have produced tangible changes in media framings of industrial action, especially in shifting away from traditional antagonisms.

Media hostility towards the miners' strike is well-examined (Hollingsworth 1986; Wade 1985; Williams 2009; Waddington 2017; Phillips 2016). The distinct narrative frames through which these hostilities were expressed constitute valuable comparative tools for further research into their contemporary counterparts, allowing for an understanding of how a shifting political climate has either altered or preserved them. Such potential is demonstrated by Hart's (2017: 14) study of coverage of the miners' strike, wherein a 'war frame' is commonly realised via 'three main elements of place, participants, and instrument/means', and the resonance this theme finds in Coscia and Ravenhill's (2024: 206) identification of 'militaristic metaphors' in coverage of the 2016 TUA. Myers' (2024: 71) analysis of the strike as evidencing a shift by the government from 'mediation to mediatisation' of industrial disputes, wherein the press is utilised to 'manage public communication and opinion', similarly notes several recurring angles within coverage by a mainstream media which was overwhelmingly ill-disposed to the NUM.

Myers (2024: 80, 84) describes a 'high politics' approach, wherein the unpopularity of the NUM's leader, Arthur Scargill, was exploited by a press which 'personified [the dispute] around named individuals' and thus obscured the 'agency' of 'ordinary workers', in addition to emphasising (and often exaggerating) the hard-left politics of both the union and Scargill himself, thus 'stigmati[sing]' the NUM, and encouraging the public to 'conflate strike activity with other hostile groups' deemed part of 'the fascist Left' (Hollingsworth 1986: 268). Narratives framing the miners' strike as a radical-left threat

to democracy are echoed in both Coscia and Ravenhill's (2024) study of the 2016 TUA, and Boyle's (2024: 12-13) study of Mick Lynch's interactions with the media, suggesting a continuity in the character of mainstream media coverage between the two periods of strike action, which would benefit from further attention—with a focus on the RMT being especially appropriate for such a study, given the media's own penchant for comparison between the RMT's operation and the notorious 'hard-left' politics of 'Scargillism' (Darlington 2009a: 7).

This opportunity for further research thus forms the basis of this dissertation's examination of media coverage of the 2022 RMT strikes, contributing to (and drawing upon) both literature concerning the RMT, and examinations of mainstream media narratives regarding trade unionism, within a contemporary context of revitalised industrial action (Milner 2022: 40). In doing so, it also investigates those continuities suggested by Coscia and Ravenhill's (2024: 206) research, between media framings of the 1984-85 miners' strike—as analysed by a wealth of existing literature—and contemporary strike action, thus contributing to a broader understanding of the development of media narratives regarding a political labour movement which the RMT has, in recent years, sat at the forefront of (Boyle 2024).

1.2 Methodology.

1.2.1 Methodology and methods.

This study takes a constructivist analytical approach to examining the narrative frames employed by media coverage of the 2022 rail strikes, approaching these frames as 'social constructs', whose meanings are produced via interpretation (Parsons 2012: 80, 83). In accordance with a qualitative interest in the core themes of these narratives, the findings of a critical discursive analysis of the linguistic tools which the media uses to construct specific meanings, when arranged thematically, offer insight into the overarching or 'dominant' narratives the media disseminates, and which arguments it serves either to 'privilege' or delegitimise (Burnham et al. 2008: 251-253). Furthermore, a discussion of this analysis against the dominant themes of media coverage of the miners' strike introduces a comparative element, which draws upon discursive analyses conducted within existing literature.

1.2.2 Data collection.

The primary data examined here consists of a sample of 85 articles taken from five online newspaper outlets, and three one-on-one TV interviews conducted with Mick Lynch, the General Secretary of the RMT. In accordance with a focus on *union-critical* coverage of the strikes, the news outlets selected—comprising both broadsheets and tabloids—have been chosen for their perceived ideological position, ranging from the centre to the right of the political spectrum (YouGov 2017). They are thus expected to be predisposed to a more critical view of the strikes than their left-leaning counterparts, and within this criteria, the five most widely-read online newspapers in 2022 (Ofcom 2022)—*The Independent, The Times, The Telegraph, The MailOnline,* and *The Sun*—have been selected.

Articles were sourced via the Gale OneFile News archive, wherein results for the search "rail strike" were filtered to include only those listed as an "article", and published from the 21st to the 25th of June 2022, covering the initial period of the RMT's alternating strike action. Articles bearing only a partial relevance, including those primarily discussing major events affected by the strikes, the broader 'summer of discontent', or Labour Party politics in response to the strikes, were excluded—as were those exclusively listing the rail services in operation, with no meaningful commentary on the dispute itself.

The three Mick Lynch interviews analysed, all broadcast during, or just before, the initial strike period, have been sampled purposively to supplement the discursive analysis of the articles. Two come from television—Richard Madeley and Ranvir Singh for *Good Morning Britain*, and Kay Burley for *Sky News Breakfast*—with the final interview sourced from *Piers Morgan Uncensored* on *TalkTV*. Television was the most-used news source by adults in the UK in 2022 (Ofcom 2022), and these three interviews received particular attention—arguably amounting to internet 'virality'—during the strikes (Solomon 2022; The Guardian 2022; Kersley 2022). They were noted both for the interviewers' line of questioning (which, interestingly, attracted some criticism), and for Lynch's responses, as a union leader renowned for his media skills (Boyle 2024: 2). The attention granted to these interviews made

them news stories in their own right, and meant they contributed greatly to the dominant discourses concerning the strike. They acted as a dynamic two-way arena for dialogue between competing narratives, and are therefore compelling material for discursive analysis.

1.2.3 Limitations.

Several limitations are acknowledged within this study. Firstly, to bring the dataset within the scope of this project, media has been sampled largely from a limited date range which, while allowing for a comprehensive overview of the initial coverage of the strikes, prevents this research from accommodating for how coverage developed over what was ultimately a protracted dispute.

Furthermore, the analysis of only centre-to-right newspaper outlets precludes an understanding of coverage of the strikes from media entities beyond these political criteria; while a right-wing focus is appropriate for this study—which asks not whether union-critical narratives frames are *present* (or, indeed, effective), but, where they *are* present, what the key themes of their construction are—it inevitably produces an incomplete portrait of the broader media discourses surrounding the rail strikes.

1.3 Conclusion.

The discursive analysis conducted across the sampled media identifies three distinct narrative frames within the coverage to be discussed in the following chapters, each containing three sub-themes which are employed via various linguistic tools. Chapter two examines the use of 'tropes of feudal privilege' within the media, and the presentation of the RMT as 'greedy', relating to Coscia and Ravenhill's (2024: 206-208) identification of the 'feudal' frame in their study of coverage of the 2016 TUA. Chapter three concerns an 'aggressor/victim' binary, where the RMT is cast the dispute's aggressor, in opposition to the British public as a distinct 'victim', while chapter four analyses the media's emphasis on (or exaggeration of) the 'militancy' and political radicalism of the RMT, associating its operation with an outdated or regressive form of industrial relations, reminiscent of 1970s/1980s trade unionism.

2.1 Analysis.

A 'feudal' theme is frequently used to frame the National Union of Rail, Maritime and Transport Workers' (RMT) operation. Union leaders are presented as 'unelected aristocrats', wherein they and their organisation enjoy 'unearned privilege[s]' and political power which is comparable with feudalism in its incongruity with 'democracy and modernity' (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 206-208).

Within this frame, three key sub-themes emerge: the RMT's demands (especially regarding pay) are presented as relatively undeserved, or 'greedy'; an interpretation of their grievances as illegitimate contributes to a broader anti-democratic thread, which is furthered by a presentation of RMT leaders (namely Mick Lynch) as wealthy, overpowerful 'barons' (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 206). In turn, this theme relates to a reliance on a 'high politics' discussion of the dispute, which allows personal criticisms against the RMT leadership to serve as representative of the union's position, 'obscuring ordinary workers' agency' in a democratically-mandated dispute (Myers 2024: 81).

2.1.1 RMT demands as 'greedy' or undeserved.

The RMT sought a pay-rise of approximately 7%, in the context of 11% inflation (Lee 2022), and within critical discussions of the strike this was presented as excessive or unjustified. Most explicitly, the *MailOnline* twice described the union as 'greedy' (Wright and Terry 2022a; Wright and Howard 2022), while *The Sun* deemed their demands 'eye-watering' (Ferguson and Reilly 2022). Piers Morgan (2022), incorrectly relaying the pay demands as an 11% rise, described the figure as 'completely mad'. Such language serves to delegitimise the RMT's argument that a pay-rise is necessary for their members, instead contributing to an interpretation of their demands as unreasonable, or ultimately unfeasible.

Further undermining the necessity of strike action was the frequent reproduction of false or misleading information regarding the pay of RMT members, which disseminated an impression that most members

were paid far above their actual salary. The *MailOnline* incorrectly reported their 'average' pay as £59,000 a year, which was subsequently debunked by BBC (2022b) fact-checkers (Milner 2022: 42). The average wage of train drivers—£54,000—was deliberately employed as indicative of the general pay of RMT members, despite train drivers not being involved in the dispute, and being largely represented by a separate union. The £54,000 figure was repeated multiple times by Morgan (2022), as evidence of RMT members making 'good money', contrasting this depiction of the RMT with an 'economic crisis when people are literally struggling to feed their kids', to the effect of delegitimising the union's claim that its members required a pay-rise and disassociating them from these 'struggling' people.

The use of 'lockdown' and the COVID-19 pandemic in framing the RMT as a 'threat' is discussed in chapter three. However, when discussing wages, the pandemic was also often invoked to undermine the RMT's demands, via references to the money put into the rail industry by the government, to support it through pandemic lockdowns. It was an argument put to Lynch by Morgan (2022), while *The Telegraph* and the *MailOnline* emphasised the 'taxpayer' as bearing the burden of 'spen[dng] more than £16bn' on the railways during the pandemic (Gill 2022b; Wright and Terry 2022a; Hookham 2022). Prefacing a discussion of the RMT's demands in this way serves to present their argument for a pay-rise *in spite* of the £16bn already given to the railways, which in the *MailOnline's* coverage furthered the framing of the RMT as 'greedy' or, implicitly, as ungrateful for this support (Wright and Terry 2022a). The railways are framed as an industry sustained through the pandemic via the public's taxes, furthered by an emphasis on decline in their use having created a 'desperate need to find savings' (Hookham 2022), wherein the union is demanding further public money beyond the worth of its industry.

The pandemic was also utilised when the media presented the union's pay demands as a comparative issue: railway workers' entitlement to a pay-rise is positioned relative to—and below—that of other public-sector key workers, most prominently health workers. In arguing that RMT members deserved a pay-rise less than health workers, Morgan (2022) stated: 'it's all comparative.' The RMT's rejection of a 3% pay-rise was often reported with reference to the offer as 'the same given last year to NHS staff who battled the Covid-19 crisis' (Robinson and Terry 2022; Wright and Terry 2022a; Churchill and

Ellicott 2022; Cole and Ferguson 2022). The RMT are discussed relative to other public sector workers who are presented as 'more deserving', and their demands are interpreted as a belief that they deserve pay-rises *more than* or *instead of* these workers. The rhetoric of this framing is demonstrated explicitly by the publication of a health worker's tweets about the strikes, expressing frustration that 'we are not allowed to strike. And my salary is totally worse than the ones that are striking' (Robinson 2022a; Sabin 2022). While the more centrist *Independent* published the post in its entirety, including a follow-up clarifying support for the rail strikes, the *MailOnline* reproduced the tweet in multiple articles without this clarification, to the effect of presenting a more critical commentary on the strikes.

This comparative frame was illustrated by Piers Morgan (2022), who directly asked Lynch:

'Why are we not giving nurses 11% pay rises...people who were really at the real front line of [the pandemic]...surely you would accept that health workers...should be first in the line?'

Pay demands are constructed here as a 'line' or queue, wherein only one sector can be addressed at a time. Railway workers are positioned behind health workers in this queue, by virtue of health workers' service on the 'real front line' of the pandemic, which is held as more worthy than the work of railway staff. Having constructed this queue, the RMT's demands are interpreted as upsetting its rightful order—government money is understood as a finite resource, of which they are demanding more than they deserve. The 'line' tool thus sustains a false dichotomy, which presents the RMT's pay demands as being made *at the expense of* 'more deserving' workers, especially at a time of economic crisis. A comparative framing has the effect of undermining the RMT's claim to a pay-rise, and by extension contributing to a theme of the union as 'greedy' for 'unearned privileges' (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 206).

2.1.2 RMT leaders as 'barons' with undue privileges.

RMT leaders were frequently described as 'union barons', whose power—in contrast to their reality as elected officials—amounted to a 'feudal privilege', thus 'symbolically disassociating trade unionism

with democracy and modernity' (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 206). The language of 'union barons' marks a continuity in critical rhetoric regarding trade unionism: Conservative Prime Minister Margaret Thatcher similarly criticised 'overmighty union barons', for their 'privileged immunities, and oligarchic government, strangling innovation by restrictive practices and overmanning' (Samuel 1992: 24). RMT leaders are recurrently referred to as 'union barons' by *The Sun* and the *MailOnline* (Cole and Ferguson 2022: Wright and Howard 2022)—the latter in one article headlined 'union baron Mick Lynch catches a cab after plunging Britain into chaos', which describes the cab as a 'luxury not likely to be afforded to the swathes of Brits desperately trying to get to work' (Robinson and Terry 2022). By virtue of the allegedly 'unearned privileges' his position enjoys, Lynch is separated from the conditions of ordinary 'Brits'.

Lynch's own salary was also frequently reported—for example by *The Independent* (O'Grady 2022b), and the *MailOnline*, who described him as a "fat cat' who enjoys £125,000 in perks and pay' (Wright and Howard 2022). Piers Morgan (2022) discussed Lynch's salary in order to undermine the RMT's position, asking Lynch if there was not a 'slight inconsistency between saying there are too many rich people in the country...and you earning a shedload of cash?', going on to ask him, 'are you a millionaire, Mick?'

The theme of feudal privilege serves to separate the RMT—its representatives, and its cause—from ordinary people operating within a democracy. The union is presented as a collection of elites, described as a 'cabal' by *The Sun* (Ferguson and Reilly 2022), wielding undue power over the country via industrial action; the strikes were often described as 'Mick Lynch's strikes' (Wright and Terry 2022a; Wright 2022b). By equating unions leaders with unelected aristocrats, attributing the strikes to them delegitimises both the grievances and operation of the strikes, obscuring the ordinary members whose vote (by a huge margin) formed their democratic foundation (BBC 2022a), and placing the strikes at odds with traditional liberal democratic values (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 206).

2.1.3 High politics framings.

The presentation of union 'barons' was supported by a tendency to 'personif[y] the dispute' around a small number of 'named individuals' (Myers 2024: 81). Negative coverage of RMT leader Mick Lynch is extrapolated to represent the RMT position at large, while Network Rail executives, and Transport Secretary Grant Shapps, personify the other side of the dispute. This 'high politics' approach is another continuity from coverage of the 1984-85 miners' strike, as observed by Wade (1985: 276) and Myers (2024: 81). A concentration on the president of the National Union of Mineworkers (NUM), Arthur Scargill, acted as a vehicle for broader criticism of the NUM, especially given Scargill's unpopularity with the public and the press (Hollingsworth 1986: 272; Myers 2024: 81). Milner (2022: 430) and Boyle (2024: 3) note a similar media hostility towards Mick Lynch, given the RMT's confrontational reputation (Darlington 2009a: 5-7). *The Times* described him as 'acid-tongued', claiming the disruption caused by the strikes had rendered him a 'pariah' for many (Ledwith 2022b), and *The Telegraph* credited him as 'the mastermind of Britain's worst industrial strife for decades' (Andrews 2022).

Articles reporting Lynch's media appearances often described his conduct using hostile or negative verbs, which served to present the RMT more aggressively within the dispute. *The Telegraph* (2022a) described him as 'dismissive', while *The Sun* described him as having 'thundered', 'raged', 'smirked' and 'gloated' (Cole and Ferguson 2022). Reporting on Lynch's interview with Kay Burley for *Sky News Breakfast* (2022)—during which she accused Lynch of 'ridicul[ing her]'—the *MailOnline* said he 'mocked' the reporter and 'spat' his responses (Terry 2022). Piers Morgan (2022), when interviewing Lynch, presented his Facebook profile picture—of 'The Hood', the villain from 1960s television series *Thunderbirds*—asking 'where the comparison goes, because he was obviously an evil criminal terrorist mastermind', and observing that Lynch seemed 'very irritated' when he challenged the question's relevancy.

Myers (2024: 81) notes how the 'high politics' approach to covering the miners' strike gave the 'impression of a top-down struggle, obscuring ordinary workers' agency.' The 'personif[ication]' of the RMT dispute positions Mick Lynch as symbolic of the union, and thus personal criticisms of his character—presentations of him as a villainous 'union baron', or an aggressive interviewee—are the dominant filter through which the RMT's position is disseminated. The 'top-down' understanding of

the union, constructed by a feudal framing, is thus contributed to, and exacerbated by, 'top-down' coverage of the dispute, which distorts the union's democratic mandate and delegitimises the grievance of ordinary members.

2.2 Conclusion.

The feudal framing identified by Coscia and Ravenhill (2024) is demonstrated again within coverage of the RMT strikes, replete with the 'high politics' focus exercised by coverage of the miners' strike (Myers 2024: 80). The frame is employed through descriptions of the RMT as 'greedy', or via constructed comparisons between the RMT and other workers which serve to delegitimise their demands—as well as explicit descriptions of 'union barons', to whom the strikes are attributed, and who are in turn negatively presented within the dispute. This narrative frame of feudal privilege presents the RMT in opposition to the principles of modern British democracy, and thus as a destabilising influence—similar to the 'enemy within' constructed to frame the striking miners (Hart 2017: 26). Strike action is presented, like the system of feudal privilege used to define it, as outdated, and therefore a 'threat' to the country, which is outlined in the following chapter.

3.1 Analysis.

Critical framings of the dispute, when contending with the two 'sides' involved in negotiations—Network Rail (and the Conservative government), and the National Union of Rail, Maritime and Transport Workers (RMT)—frequently position the RMT as the dispute's 'aggressor', to blame for its lack of resolution (Boyle 2024: 15). Furthermore, the 'other side' of the dispute is cast not only as the employers, but as a constructed 'Britain' and its 'public', which are definitionally distinct from the striking workers, and the 'victim' of their actions.

This frame first involves the presentation of the RMT as the 'aggressor'. In opposition, a 'public' who are victimised by the RMT's strike action is then developed, while—as a notably contemporary narrative tool—a 'lockdown' theme, comparing the strikes to the COVID-19 pandemic as something happening to, or being done to, the public, contributes to an interpretation of the RMT as a 'threat' to Britain.

3.1.1 The RMT as the 'aggressor' of the dispute.

Within an 'aggressor/victim' binary, responsibility for the dispute was often placed solely on the RMT, rather than strike action being understood as the product of failed negotiations between the union and Network Rail. *The Sun* described Mick Lynch as 'gloat[ing]' over 'caus[ing] chaos for millions' (Cole and Ferguson 2022), and *The Telegraph* reported that 'rail unions have been accused of bringing the country to a standstill' (Gill 2022a); when interviewing Lynch, Piers Morgan (2022) explicitly identified the union leader as 'responsible for all the mayhem that's about to come our way.' The language of 'cause' and 'responsibility' serves to obscure the strikes as a two-sided industrial dispute, wherein both sides retain some agency to contribute to the dispute's resolution—instead, responsibility, and thus blame, is situated solely with the union.

Contributing to a framing of the RMT as an 'aggressor', explicitly aggressive or critical language is also employed to describe the union's position: the union is reported as 'wreaking havoc' (Morgan 2022), 'plunging Britain' into 'chaos' or 'paralysis' (Dollimore 2022), 'inflicting misery' (Ferguson and Reilly 2022), 'storming out of talks' (Wright and Terry 2022b) and 'wrecking the summer holiday plans of millions' (Robinson 2022b). Negative or aggressive verbs such as 'paralyse', 'inflict', 'storm' and 'wreck' are used to report the RMT's conduct, to the effect of presenting the union as a hostile or destructive force within and upon society—particularly when contrasted with the public as its 'victim'. *The Times* (2022a) advocates for modernisation of the railways in 'defiance' of 'the obstructionism of a militant trade union', thus problematising the RMT's position and identifying the union itself as 'obstructing' a resolution.

A use of hostile or violent language to frame the RMT as an 'aggressor' is linked to a modified version of the 'war framing' which Hart (2017: 14, 26) observes within coverage of the miners' strike, wherein the language of combat, as a 'semiotic resource', is utilised to frame the dispute as a 'war', in which the National Union of Mineworkers (NUM) is presented as the 'enemy'. During the miners' strike, physical altercations between miners and police officers on picket lines supplied 'commonalities' with a combat setting, however the media's decision to cast the strikers as the 'enemy' within the conflict, and often to blame violence solely on the miners—and utilise it to condemn the NUM's political position (Waddington 2017: 119)—is demonstrative of a deliberate 'element of rhetoric' (Hart 2017: 26).

The RMT strikes saw no such picket-line violence, and thus supplied no 'commonalities' which might lend themselves to a war framing. Yet such a framing is still observed within coverage, to a comparatively limited degree. *The Sun* described the RMT as a '40,000-strong army' that had 'declared war on Britain' (Ferguson and Reilly 2022), while the metaphor of a 'war' or 'battle' is also utilised by *The Times* (Gill 2022b), *The Telegraph* (Swinford et al. 2022b), and the *MailOnline* (Wright and Howard). Tranmer (2022: n.p.) notes that one characteristic of a war framing is that it excludes the possibility of *compromise*—an understanding of the dispute as a 'war' frames it as a zero-sum interaction, wherein either the union or their employers are necessarily 'defeated'. In turn, this critical

framing works in conjunction with other linguistic tools to position the RMT as the 'enemy' of this conflict who, similarly to the NUM, must be defeated.

Despite a lack of picket-line violence, allusions to the possibility of physical aggression on the RMT's part were still employed by Kay Burley (2022), during her interview with Mick Lynch for *Sky News Breakfast*. She repeatedly questioned Lynch on what RMT members on the picket line would 'do' about agency workers (brought in by the government) attempting to cross it, asking whether they would 'allow' them to cross, or try to 'stop' them (Burley 2022). Lynch (in Burley 2022) responded that RMT members would 'ask [agency workers not to go to work]', to which Burley insisted he had not answered the question 'to [her] satisfaction', and when pressed as to what she believed picketing 'involv[ed]', Burley mentioned the 'picket lines of the nineteen-eighties', alluding to instances of physical intimidation against strike-breakers. Despite lacking the 'commonalities' of physical violence that lent the semiotics of war to coverage of the miners' strike, Burley's line of questioning sought to imply the possibility of such violence from the RMT, to the effect of establishing a hypothetical association between the RMT and the kind of picket-line violence which was used to condemn the miners' strike (Montgomery 2025: 536).

3.1.2 The 'public' as victims of the RMT.

Opposite the RMT within an 'aggressor/victim' binary, it was often not the employers, but the public—as a blameless party—who were positioned as the union's 'victim.' Central here was the media's tendency to construct a 'public', or a 'Britain', which was mutually exclusive from the RMT and its members, enabling it to more effectively position the RMT's strike action as something 'happening' to the public. A mutually-exclusive understanding of the public and the RMT is demonstrated in an article from *The Sun* headlined 'Smirkers v Workers' (Ferguson and Reilly 2022), and a *MailOnline* article reporting that 'workers blasted 50,000 RMT members' (Wright and Terry 2022a). Both articles deliberately construct the ordinary 'worker' as a separate entity to RMT members, who is then positioned *in opposition* to them.

A similar construct was often used to discuss the strikes as something the union was *doing to* a 'Britain' which is understood as separate from the RMT; union representatives are accused of 'plotting to bring Britain to its knees' (Parry 2022; Price 2022), or 'declar[ing] war on Britain' (Ferguson and Reilly 2022). Interviewing Mick Lynch, Piers Morgan (2022) listed hardships faced by the country, including the pandemic, the war in Ukraine, and the 'fractured mayhem of Brexit', to argue that 'just when...people can start to feel hopeful and positive about life, along come you [the RMT]...and you're gonna cause complete chaos and mayhem for the British public.' Morgan's interpretation of the dispute distinguishes the RMT from the British 'people', and instead aligns the union with adversities facing the country; the union is presented as a negative force acting *upon* and *against* Britain, similarly to a conceptualisation of the NUM as an 'enemy within' (Myers 2024: 77-78). This rhetorical dissociation of the RMT from the nation works to 'other' the union (Brons 2015: 70), against the 'collective action frame' argued by Lynch (Boyle 2024: 2), wherein he positions the RMT and the public as 'relational objects' against the common antagonists of 'employers and the government.'

An interpretation of the dispute wherein the union 'victimise' the public is furthered by an emphasis on the disruption caused by strike action, particularly in conjunction with a presentation of the RMT as solely responsible for the dispute. Coverage of disruption caused by the strikes often focused on the most vulnerable or affected groups, such as students travelling to exams, or hospital patients: *The Telegraph* describe a 'safety net of a functioning train network...withdrawn by the RMT' (Bodkin et al. 2022). Both Kay Burley (2022), and Richard Madeley and Ranvir Singh for *Good Morning Britain* (2022), put it to Mick Lynch that patients could 'die as a result of these strikes' or that 'this strike is going to cost lives, people with cancer are going to die', to the effect of presenting these possibilities as a direct result of the RMT's actions, which it is reasonable that the union answers for. Furthermore, the language of 'holding the country to ransom', discussed by Samuel (1992: 24) in relation to Margaret Thatcher's rhetoric towards trade unions, was repeatedly observed (Swinford et al. 2022b; Groves, Churchill and Jehring 2022; Wright and Terry 2022b; Morgan 2022), as was that of the union 'punishing' the public (Robinson and Terry 2022). Such linguistic devices serve to position the union aggressively in relation to the public (Zienkowski and De Cleen 2021: 528), who in turn were described

by the *MailOnline* as 'defiant' of a tyrannical union, or 'resilient', for travelling despite the strikes (McLaughlin et al. 2022).

3.1.3 The strikes in a 'pandemic' framing.

As seen within Piers Morgan's (2022) interview, the RMT was often aligned—and thus equated—with issues facing Britain, such as war in Europe, economic problems, or, most often, the COVID-19 pandemic and consequent lockdowns (Morgan 2022; Andrews 2022), as a 'threat' to the country which enjoys prominence within the public consciousness, owing to its recency. Utilisation of the semiotics of the pandemic is—inevitably—a particularly new linguistic device, however it can arguably be understood as a more contemporary iteration of a 'threat' framing which, in previous disputes such as the miners' strike, was exercised via alignment and comparison between the strikes and the 'threat' of international wars, such as the World Wars or (particularly during the miners' strike) the 1983 Falklands war (Hart 2017: 13, 26; Myers 2024: 80-81). A reduction in travel and high-street footfall owing to the strikes was often compared to, or conflated with, a 'lockdown' or a 'return [to] 'the darkest days of Covid'' (Robinson 2022a; 2022b), which the union was in some articles explicitly blamed for: 'Lynch has plunged Britain into 'another lockdown'' (Terry 2022).

The RMT is thus presented as equivalent to the pandemic, as an 'external threat' faced by the entire country. Myers (2024: 80-81) notes that equivalences drawn between the Falklands war and the threat of the miners' strike had the effect of 'producing a similar threat response, legitimising government action' against the strike, while the unprecedented nature of the pandemic serves to emphasise the extent of the rail strikes' disruption, via the association drawn by the media between the two. This framing thus contributes to a disassociation of the RMT's members with an ordinary British 'public', reinforcing the mutual exclusivity of an 'aggressor/victim' binary which depicts the union as seeking to '[bring] Britain to its knees' (Price 2022). Trade unionism is presented as 'contrasting...the interests of workers, employers and service users', via a deliberate rhetorical positioning of strike action as a hostility external to 'civil society' (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 203).

3.2 Conclusions.

An 'aggressor/victim' binary constructed rhetorical understandings of the actors involved in the dispute, which had the significant (yet often implicit) effect of presenting the RMT and its members as not only definitionally separate from 'Britain' and its 'public', but also fundamentally *oppositional* to the 'interests' of this constructed nation (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 203). This mutual exclusivity then allowed the 'aggressor' and 'victim' roles of these actors to be more effectively employed; responsibility for the strikes' disruption could be wholly attributed to a hostile RMT—obscuring the dispute's reality as a two-sided negotiation—while the public suffered the 'threat' of strike action, which was aligned with significant external threats to the country, including the COVID-19 pandemic. The distinct *nature* of this threat—as one capable of taking Britain 'back' to an era of militant, politically-radical trade unionism—is discussed in the following chapter.

4.1 Analysis.

The final distinct framing employed in critical coverage of the National Union of Rail, Maritime and Transport Workers' (RMT) strike action serves to emphasise, or exaggerate, the union's militancy and left-wing political radicalism (Darlington 2009a: 6; Boyle 2024: 2), particularly as negative characteristics, which render the union archaic, or out-of-step with a modern British society under a Conservative government (Myers 2024: 77-79).

Within this framing, the 'threat' posed by the RMT's 'preference' for strike action—a threat constructed by the aforementioned 'aggressor/victim' framing—is distinctly 'hard-left' in nature, wherein left-wing politics are presented as a destabilising influence within the country (Myers 2024: 80). The RMT is presented, furthermore, as regressive threat, via a theme of drawing associative comparisons to the powerfully-militant trade unionism of the 1970s and 1980s—an era which the RMT's strike action could allegedly 'drag' Britain 'back' to (Wright and Howard 2022).

4.1.1 The RMT as a militant union.

The RMT is recognised as a relatively 'militant' union within contemporary trade unionism (Darlington 2009a: 5). Accordingly, much of the coverage surrounding the strikes emphasised this—excluding *The Independent*, all of the newspapers sampled described the RMT as 'militant' (Andrews 2022; Ledwith 2022a; Sales 2022; Robinson 2022a). The union was also repeatedly described as 'hardline' (Ferguson and Reilly 2022; Wright 2022a; Wright and Terry 2022b), and RMT leader Mick Lynch as a 'firebrand' (Terry 2022; The Telegraph 2022a; Price 2022).

Description of the RMT as 'militant' is not a critical framing in itself. However, repeated emphasis on the union's militancy does contribute to a presentation of the RMT as 'strike-prone', as observed regarding the National Union of Mineworkers (NUM) during the 1984-85 miners' strike (Wade 1985:

273); the legitimacy of the grievances motivating industrial action are undermined by an implication that unions simply *want* to strike, regardless of circumstance. Furthermore, that only the newspaper generally considered 'centrist' within the sample (YouGov 2017) did not describe the RMT as 'militant' suggests a critical *use* of such language by other media outlets, wherein they report from the 'belief that strikes [are] wrong' (Wade 1985: 273). The critical presentations of strike action outlined in previous chapters—as a 'threat to the public, and 'inimical' to their 'interests' (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 203)—work in conjunction with an emphasis on the confrontational tendencies of the RMT, to present union 'militancy' as a negative characteristic; when striking is portrayed as a negative action, the implication of a union's *preference* for strike action no longer operates as a neutral observation.

4.1.2 The RMT as politically radical and left-wing.

The RMT's left-wing politics were similarly highlighted within coverage of the dispute, regardless of their relevance. Instances ranged from a tendency to refer to the RMT as 'left-wing' or a 'hard-left' union (Dollimore 2022; Churchill and Ellicott 2022; Ferguson and Reilly 2022; Hookham 2022), to explicit associations of the union, or Mick Lynch, with Marxism or socialism (O'Grady 2022a), as exemplified by the *MailOnline's* description of Lynch as a 'socialist firebrand' (Wright and Terry 2022b). Indeed, Lynch's personal politics received significant scrutiny, with *The Independent* claiming that 'politically, Lynch isn't as "moderate" or reasonable as he sounds' (O'Grady 2022b). The weight lent to Lynch's politics relates to the aforementioned 'high politics' frame, wherein his views are extrapolated, and reported as though representative of the RMT's politics at large. An example of this which received considerable attention was Richard Madeley and Ranvir Singh's (2022) interview with Lynch for *Good Morning Britain*: the very first question asked by Madeley was, 'are you, or are you not a Marxist? Because if you are a Marxist, then you're into revolution, and into bringing down capitalism, so are you or aren't you?', continuing, after Lynch stated that he was not, 'to be absolutely clear, you are not a Marxist.'

Madeley (2022) stressed that he was not personally 'accusing' Lynch of being a Marxist. Yet by reproducing, and utilising, the allegations made by others, the possibility that Lynch is a Marxist (and thus, by Madeley's definition, 'into revolution' and 'bringing down capitalism') is presented as somewhat 'reasonable'. Interviewers' choice of which questions to ask has the effect of legitimising the claims made within these questions, at least as far as presenting these claims as warranting acknowledgement and response from the interviewee; there is, in this way, an element of construction in which arguments the interviewer chooses to 'privilege'. Here, Madeley (2022) 'privileges' a presentation of Lynch as a Marxist. The character of the 'threat' posed by strike action is presented, via such themes, as radically left-wing, which—through negative presentations of left-wing politics—thus renders it incongruous with the liberal, capitalist values of the status quo (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 203), aligning the RMT's agenda with 'class war' (Wright and Howard 2022) or 'revolution' (Madeley and Singh 2022).

Trade unionism is a fundamentally left-wing political force. The emphasis of these politics is a traditional theme of coverage, observed during both the 1984-85 miners' strike, and the RMT strikes—particularly as two notably politicised unions (Buckley 2015: 420; Darlington 2009a: 5-7), striking under right-wing Conservative governments taking a hard 'anti-union line' (Milner 2022: 43; Samuel 1992: 24). The NUM was presented as a 'bad' socialist threat, to 'good' democratic values which were aligned with the government's right-wing politics (Myers 2024: 77-79); it was associated with other controversial political organisations deemed part of a 'fascist Left' (Hollingsworth 1986: 268), such as the IRA or Argentina, to the effect of 'politicis[ing] and stigmatising' strikers, and 'prepar[ing] the public to conflate strike action with other hostile groups, promoting a moral panic' (Myers 2024: 77-80). Similarly, a Conservative MP's accusation that the RMT were, by striking, acting as 'Putin's friends' was reported by the media (Robinson, Wright and Terry 2022). Left-wing politics is disassociated with democracy, and aligned with external 'threats' to Britain—similarly to the union's 'militancy', an emphasis on the RMT's left-wing values is employed as a union-critical frame via the negative connotations attached to the media's construction of the 'left' as destabilising, aggressive and outdated.

4.1.3 Strike action as outdated, or a return to the 1970s/1980s.

Similarities were often drawn between the RMT's 'confrontational' type of trade unionism, and the labour politics of a 'past' Britain, referring to the political power wielded by unions in the 1970s and 1980s. This era is invoked as an undesirable political landscape which the RMT's strike action threatens to take Britain *back to*, in contrast with a more 'modern', co-operative trade unionism (Gallas 2018: 240-241; Myers 2024: 82). The aforementioned 'feudal' framing is again relevant here: the undue influence it depicts unions enjoying over the country is presented as archaic, both in its resemblance to medieval feudalism, and as reminiscent of 1970s/1980s trade unionism (framed as the height of 'feudal' unionism) as an era the country has *progressed* from. Through this frame, the presentation of the RMT as 'militant' or 'hard-left' becomes particularly critical—these attributes are used to align the RMT with a 'type' of 1970s/1980s trade unionism which, in turn, is presented as 'undesirable'.

As such, the RMT, as a 'militant' union, is framed as a 'regressive' force within modern Britain, in its alleged aim to 'return' the country to a political landscape comparable with the 1970s/80s. Comparisons between the RMT's dispute, and the trade unionism of this era, appeared frequently across the media: *The Independent* described the dispute as like 'being in a time machine' back to this period, warning that Britain was 'going back to older habits, and ones that served us ill', wherein the 'far right and the revolutionary socialists fed on the division and decay...it's all happening again. It's hard to stomach' (O'Grady 2022a). *The Sun* reported the strike action as 'fuelling fears the nation is heading for 1970s'-style industrial unrest' (Ferguson and Reilly 2022), while NUM leader Arthur Scargill's appearance on an RMT picket line prompted the *MailOnline* headline, 'we really ARE back in the 1980s', in the sense that Lynch threatened to 'drag Britain kicking and screaming back to the economic unrest of the 1970s and early 1980s' (Wright and Howard 2022). That these comparisons are inherently negative is established through language that describes such a return as 'fear[ed]' or 'hard to stomach'. The RMT is aligned with 'unrest', and 'nostalgia' for an era where 'militant union barons could topple governments' (Hookham 2022). Kay Burley (2022), interviewing Lynch, put to him an accusation made by a Labour politician that the RMT are 'taking us back to the 1970s', citing talk of 'coordinating strike

action' as evidence of this. The union's grievances are thus dissociated from the contemporary political context which has produced them, undermining the role played by modern political governance in causing the dispute (Milner 2022: 42; Boyle 2024: 7; Zienkowski and De Cleen 2021: 525).

There were not only continuities in media coverage between the 1984/85 miners' strike, and the 2022 RMT strikes, but within this narrative frame, the miners' strike itself was often employed as its own semiotic resource with which to discuss the rail strikes. In alluding to the possibility of picket-line violence from the RMT, Kay Burley (2022), interviewing Lynch for Sky News Breakfast, recalled physical altercations on the picket-lines of the 1980s, and (when prompted by Lynch) clarified the 'miners' strike' as her reference (Montgomery 2025: 536)—to which Lynch turned to observe the 'peaceful' picket-line behind him and asked, 'well, does it look like the miners' strike?' Here, the 'miners' strike' is given connotations of violence and aggression, which Burley (2022) then employs within the context of the RMT strikes to construct a framing which aligns the two disputes, despite a lack of any similar physical conflict during the RMT's dispute (Montgomery 2025: 536-537). The media also drew comparisons between Scargill and Lynch, with the latter described as being 'inspired by Thatcher's arch-nemesis Arthur Scargill' (Wright 2022a; Middleton 2022), and the MailOnline claiming that 'Scargill's revolutionary socialism now lives on in his ideological successor Lynch' (Wright and Howard 2022), constructing a direct continuity between the miners' strike and the RMT. The invocation of the miners' strike as a discursive tool indicates its continued relevancy within Britain's collective consciousness, albeit as a symbol subjected to conflicting interpretations: the miners serve both as what Nettleingham (2017: 851) describes as a 'canonical generation' for organised labour, and simultaneously as an 'infamous' case of industrial action which, for critics, contemporary action can be positioned as being as bad as. A lack of similarities between the miners' strike and the rail strikes—the absence of picket-line conflicts, and the RMT's conduction of a national ballot on strike action (the NUM's lack of which was fixated upon to delegitimise the strike (Myers 2024: 79-80)) did not prevent its use as a comparative rhetorical tool with which the RMT could be critically aligned. It was utilised as an undesirable event in recent British history, to which the RMT's approach to trade unionism was reminiscent of. In this way, critical media coverage sought to frame the RMT, owing its militancy and politicisation, as a threat which would see Britain 'regress' to a prior era of trade unionism.

4.2 Conclusion.

A common narrative frame utilised in coverage of the RMT strikes sought to align the union—owing to its 'confrontational' and politicised approach—with an era of trade unionism which was presented as archaic, and therefore undesirable. Discussions of the union's 'militancy' or left-wing platform were coloured by the media's production of consciously negative understandings of these attributes, as incompatible with the 'good', modern values of liberal capitalism (Myers 2024: 77-79). The trade unionism of the 1970s/80s—and particularly the 1984/85 miners' strike—was employed as a discursive tool by which to interpret the RMT's agenda. Negative connotations were attached to this era, and then by extension applied to the RMT, consequently disassociating the union from the modern conditions which informed the dispute, in order to frame it as a radical threat to the 'progress' made by Britain since the 1970s/80s.

CONCLUSION.

The National Union of Rail, Maritime and Transport Workers' (RMT) strike action in 2022 became part of a 'summer of discontent' which saw widespread strikes, including within those public sectors which were utilised by the media as a comparative tool against rail workers, based on the perceived value of their work (research into how coverage of these strikes differed *between* sectors would therefore constitute a valuable addition to the literature). Within coverage of these rail strikes, three dominant critical narrative frames emerged; they proved more prevalent in outlets which leaned further to the right, and reflected both continuities and changes in the way mainstream media constructs understandings of trade unionism.

A 'feudal framing' continued to be used, contributing here to an understanding of the RMT as wielding undue power, and making illegitimate demands—especially in comparison to other workers—despite the democratic nature of the strike action (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024: 204-206). Similarly to a framing of the RMT's strike action as 'regressive', or reminiscent of previous eras of trade unionism, this narrative presented the union as an archaic political force, whose platform was incompatible with the liberal, capitalist values which were, in turn, presented as intrinsic to a desirable, 'modern' Britain. This perceived contradiction was emphasised within a narrative positioning the RMT as the external 'aggressor' of an innocent 'Britain'. Coverage treated the British public and the RMT as mutually-exclusive actors, rather than discussing the dispute as a conflict within and between elements of British society, and aligned the RMT with external 'threats'—most notably the COVID-19 pandemic.

The themes identified demonstrated multiple similarities to those employed within coverage of the 1984-85 miners' strike, despite key differences between the disputes—such as a lack of picket-line violence during the RMT strikes, and their conduction of a national balloting of their members on the decision to strike. The 'war framing' used during the miners' strike (Hart 2017: 14, 26) was used again, albeit to a lesser extent, to discuss the RMT's dispute—as was a 'high politics' focus, and a critical fixation on the union's left-wing politics. The presence of similarities within media coverage of the two

disputes does suggest that the specific context of an instance of strike action exerts limited influence on media narratives constructed around it, especially in comparison with pre-conceived constructs and mythologies regarding trade unionism, which the media frequently invoked.

Furthermore, the study frequently observed how the miners' strike itself has become a semiotic resource with which the rail strikes were framed, wherein rhetorical associations between the two disputes allowed negative presentations of the miners' strike to be projected onto the rail strikes. Such results appear to reflect the sustained legacy of the miners' strike as asserted by Nettleingham (2017), within both critical media discourses and the history of trade unionism. More generally, the study's findings complement many of the observations made regarding mainstream media's treatment of trade unionism by prior research (Coscia and Ravenhill 2024; Milner 2022; Gallas 2018; Hart 2017), while also identifying other distinctly new themes, such as utilisation of the pandemic, and the language of 'lockdown'.

Research that seeks to build upon these findings might examine how these narratives as the strikes continued. The rail strikes, like the miners' strike, were a particularly protracted industrial dispute, and while the RMT considerable public support during the initial strikes (Folan 2022), some polling does indicate this declined during later action (YouGov 2022). One might expect to see any such decline integrated into critical media coverage, and that the key frames employed would change and respond over time to developments within the dispute; a particular point of controversy came after a period of negotiation in November 2022 broke down into strike action again in December, when the RMT staged last-minute strikes around Christmas.

Broadly, these findings indicate the significance of constructed mythologies and interpretations of historical trade unionism in informing mainstream media's understandings (particularly on the right) of the contemporary labour movement. Criticisms of the RMT sought to delegitimise its strike action, and three central delegitimising frames were employed, to the effect of presenting it as variously unjustified, outdated, and destabilising for a modern liberal democracy. Use of these frames—which often constituted the most 'viral' pieces as coverage, as with the interviews examined here—was not without

its own criticisms (Livingston 2022). Yet the attention they received ensured these narratives featured centrally within those discourses which will come to define the rail strikes' own 'mythology.'

BIBLIOGRAPHY.

Boyle, Kathryn A. (2024) 'The Discursive Power of Trade Union Leadership: Framing Identity Fields for Public Persuasion', *Work, Employment and Society*, 1-22, available online at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/09500170241279778, accessed 26 January 2025.

British Broadcasting Corporation. (2022a) 'Rail strike: RMT union votes for national action', *BBC News*, 24 May, available online at https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-61573206, accessed 1 April 2025.

British Broadcasting Corporation. (2022b) 'Train strike: How much are rail workers paid?', *BBC News*, 7 December, available online at https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/61840077, accessed 4 April 2025.

Buckley, Sheryl Bernadette. (2015) 'The state, the police and the judiciary in the miners' strike: Observations and discussions, thirty years on', *Capital & Class*, 39 (3): 419-434, available online at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0309816815603718?casa_token=TgvOgeMuQ_sAAA https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0309816815603718?casa_token=TgvOgeMuQ_sAAA https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0309816815603718?casa_token=TgvOgeMuQ_sAAA https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0309816815603718?casa_token=TgvOgeMuQ_sAAA https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0309816815603718?casa_token=TgvOgeMuQ_sAAA https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0309816815603718?casa_token=TgvOgeMuQ_sAAA https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0309816815603718 https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0309816815603718 https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0309816815603718 https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0309816815603718 https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0309816815603718 <a href="http

Burnham, Peter, Gilland Lutz, Karen, Grant, Wyn and Layton-Henry, Zig. (2008) *Research methods in Politics* (second edition), London: Palgrave Macmillan.

Coscia, Vanesa and Ravenhill, Jack. (2024) 'News media representations of the Trade Union Act (2016) and their links to liberal theory', *Cuadernos de Relaciones Laborales*, 42 (1): 195-210, available online at https://ri.conicet.gov.ar/handle/11336/234462, accessed 5 November 2024.

Curran, James and Seaton, Jean. (2009) Power Without Responsibility: Press, Broadcasting and the Internet in Britain, London: Routledge.

Darlington, Ralph. (2009a) 'Leadership and union militancy: The case of the RMT', *Capital & Class*, 33 (3): 3-32, available online at https://doi.org/10.1177/03098168090330030101, accessed 27 October 2024.

Darlington, Ralph. (2009b) 'Organising, militancy and revitalisation: The case of the RMT union' in Gall, Gregor (ed). *Union Revitalisation in Advanced Economies: Assessing the Contribution of Union Organising*, London: Palgrave Macmillan, 83-106.

Folan, Ell. (2022) 'The Biggest Lies About the Rail Strikes, Debunked', *Novara Media*, 27 July, available online at https://novaramedia.com/2022/07/27/the-biggest-lies-about-the-rail-strikes-debunked/, accessed 14 April 2025.

Gallas, Alexander. (2018) 'The Politics of Striking: on the Shifting Dynamics of Workers' Struggles in Britain', in Nowak, Jörg, Dutta, Madhumita, and Birke, Peter (eds). *Workers' Movements and Strikes in the Twenty-First Century: A Global Perspective*, London: Rowman & Littlefield, pp. 237-254.

Hart, Christopher. (2017) 'Metaphor and intertextuality in media framings of the (1984-1985) British Miners' Strike: a multimodal analysis', *Discourse and Communication*, 11 (1): 3-30, available online at

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/1750481316683291?casa_token=LJw1etCmCNUAAA

AA:2qNXlpKPmDMvLEKtWeomP3t8vznXPIqBC24THN85muG9ZpzlJc-

Li0FjlB4bLyT9VNsbQUsegY, accessed 5 November.

Hodder, Andy and Houghton, David J. (2019) 'Unions, social media and young workers—evidence from the UK', *New Technology, Work and Employment*, 35 (1): 40-59, available online at https://doi.org/10.1111/ntwe.12154, accessed 6 November 2024.

Hodder, Andy and Houghton, David J. (2021) 'Understanding trade union usage of social media: A case study of the Public and Commercial Services union on Facebook and Twitter', *New Technology, Work and Employment*, 36 (2): 219-239, available online at https://doi.org/10.1111/ntwe.12209, accessed 6 November 2024.

Hollingsworth, Mark. (1986) *The Press and Political Dissent: A Question of Censorship*, London: Pluto Press.

Kersley, Andrew. (2022) 'Mick Lynch media interviews: Confrontational approach criticised', *Press Gazette*, 24 June, available online at https://pressgazette.co.uk/news/mick-lynch-media/, accessed 27 April 2022.

Lee, Joseph. (2022) 'Rail strike: Grant Shapps dismisses calls for government involvement as a 'stunt', *BBC News*, 21 June, available online at https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-61874811, accessed 2 April 2024.

Livingston, Eve. (2022) 'Young people don't care about the strikes of the 1970s and 80s. They are worried about now', *The Guardian*, 24 June, available online at https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2022/jun/24/theres-nothing-prehistoric-about-strikes-just-ask-young-trade-unionists, accessed 18 April 2024.

Milner, Susan. (2022) 'Another Winter of Discontent? Strikes in Britain', *Political Insight*, 13 (3): 40-43, available online at https://doi.org/10.1177/20419058221127473, accessed 27 October 2024.

Montgomery, Martin. (2025) 'From adversarialism to antagonism: Challenges to the norms of the broadcast news accountability interview in an age of conflict', *Journalism*, 26 (3): 520-541, available online at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/epdf/10.1177/14648849241295527, accessed 10 April 2025.

Moore, Sian and Taylor, Phil. (2021) 'Class Reimagined? Intersectionality and Industrial Action – the British Airways dispute of 2009-2011', *Sociology*, 55 (3): 582-599, available online at https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038520973603, accessed 26 January 2024.

Myers, Frances. (2024) 'Political Purpose and the Development of Mediatisation: Considering Media Representations and News Management During the Coal Dispute of 1984-5', *Journal of Communication Inquiry*, 48 (1): 71-89, available online at https://doi.org/10.1177/01968599231153220, accessed 5 November 2024.

Nettleingham, David. (2017) 'Canonical Generations and the British Left: The Narrative Construction of the Miners' Strike 1984-85', *Sociology*, 51 (4): 850-864, available online at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0038038515604308?casa_token=kpnBblAls3YAAAA
https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0038038515604308?casa_token=kpnBblAls3YAAAA

4pSwwIpdhMXZeZroa30pQ5IZGw&casa_token=B5VNn0ZVtIMAAAAA:TUcZCoyhSLHejZzziFy yeqc9MoI5NynjLyd9ymuOEyFKoqG5UjpNzDSura0jHIuE_NfCdUCxND8, accessed 8 November 2024.

Ofcom. (2022) 'News Consumption in the UK: 2022', *Ofcom*, available online at <a href="https://www.ofcom.org.uk/siteassets/resources/documents/research-and-data/tv-radio-and-on-demand-research/tv-research/news/news-consumption-2022/news-consumption-in-the-uk-2022-report.pdf?v=328267, accessed 27 April 2025.

Parsons, Craig. (2010) 'Constructivism and Interpretative theory', in Marsh, David and Stoker, Gerry. (eds) *Theory and Methods in Political Science* (third edition), London: Palgrave Macmillan, 80-98.

Phillips, Jim. (2016) 'The Miners' Strike in Britain, 1984-85', in *Campaigning for Change: Lessons from History*, London: Friends of the Earth.

RMT News. (2022) 'Time to Strike', *RMT News*, 25 (6): 7, available online at https://issuu.com/rmtunion/docs/283965 rmt news iso coated, accessed 8 November 2024.

Routledge, Paul. (2007) 'Meeting spin with spin', *British Journalism Review*, 18 (1): 29-33, available online at https://doi.org/10.1177/0956474807077784, accessed 27 October 2024.

Samuel, Raphael. (1992) 'Mrs. Thatcher's Return to Victorian Values', *Proceedings of the British Academy*, 78: 9-29, available online at https://www.thebritishacademy.ac.uk/documents/4021/78p009.pdf, accessed 4 April 2025.

Solomon, Saskia. (2022) 'His Union Went on Strike. His Interviews Went Viral', *The New York Times*, 2 July, available online at https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/02/world/britain-rail-strikes-rmt-union-mick-lynch.html, accessed 27 April 2025.

The Guardian. (2022) 'Marxist or the Hood?': RMT's Mick Lynch asked bizarre questions amid rail strikes', *The Guardian*, 22 June, available online at https://www.theguardian.com/global/video/2022/jun/22/marxist-the-hood-rmt-mick-lynch-asked-bizarre-questions-rail-strikes-video, accessed 27 April 2025.

Waddington, David. (2017) "Iron Hand": Representations and Ramifications of the Battle of Orgreave, in Allsop, David, Stephenson, Carol and Wray, David (eds) *Justice Denied: Friends, Foes & the Miners' Strike*, London: Merlin Press, 118-133.

Wade, Elaine. (1985) 'The Miners and the Media: Themes of Newspaper Reporting', *Journal of Law and Society*, 12 (3): 273-284, available online at https://www.jstor.org/stable/1410121, accessed 18 October 2024.

Williams, Granville. (2009) 'The media and the miners', in Williams, Granville (ed) *Shafted: The Media, the Miners' Strike & the Aftermath,* London: Campaign for Press and Broadcasting Freedom, 36-46.

YouGov. (2017) 'How left or right-wing are the UK's newspapers', *YouGov*, 7 March, available online at https://yougov.co.uk/politics/articles/17715-how-left-or-right-wing-are-uks-newspapers, accessed 18 April 2024.

YouGov. (2022) 'Britons tend to oppose planned RMT rail strikes this winter', *YouGov*, 22 November, available online at https://yougov.co.uk/politics/articles/44573-britons-tend-oppose-planned-rmt-rail-strikes-winte, accessed 14 April 2025.

Zienkowski, Jan and De Cleen, Benjamin. (2021) 'The polyphonic critique of trade unions: unpacking the logics of union critical discourse', *Critical Discourse Studies*, 18 (5): 519-537, available online at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/epdf/10.1080/17405904.2020.1769699?needAccess=true, accessed 23 April 2025.

MEDIA AND NEWS DATA.

Andrews, Kate. (2022) 'Support for strikes will fade fast as Britain is crippled', *The Telegraph Online*, 24 June, available online at https://www.telegraph.co.uk/business/2022/06/24/support-strikes-will-fade-fast-britain-crippled2/, accessed 1 April 2025.

Atkinson, Emily. (2022) 'RMT boss Mick Lynch 'there is a long way to go' on rail strikes talks as walkouts continue', *The Independent*, 25 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/rmt-mick-lynch-rail-strike-

b2109227.html#:~:text=RMT%20general%20secretary%20Mick%20Lynch%20said%20%E2%80%9

Cthere's%20a%20long%20way,an%20end%20to%20the%20dispute, accessed 2 April 2025.

Bancroft, Holly. (2022) 'Biggest national rail strike in 30 years as thousands of trains cancelled and warnings of more to come', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/national-rail-strike-rmt-b2105645.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Bodkin, Henry, Bolton, Will, Hardy, Jack and Sawer, Patrick. (2022) "Will they get extra marks for the anxiety?": Rail strike leave workers and students stranded, *The Telegraph Online*, 21 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707937518/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-STND&xid=a237c50b, accessed 1 April 2025.

Boycott-Owen, Mason. (2022) 'Brace for more chaos as we reform the railways, Boris Johnson warns', *The Telegraph Online*, 21 June, available online at https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2022/06/21/brace-chaos-reform-railways-boris-johnson-warns/, accessed 1 April 2025.

Brons, Lajos. (2015) 'Othering, an Analysis', *Transience*, 6 (1): 69-90, available online at https://philpapers.org/rec/BROOAA-4, accessed 23 April 2025.

Burley, Kay. (2022) *Sky News Breakfast: Interview with Mick Lynch* [TV programme], Sky News, 21 June, available online at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3VT4ReqgX0, accessed 2 April 2025.

Cahill, Helen and Boland, Hannah. (2022a) 'Train and Tube strikes: What dates in June and July are they and will I be affected?', *The Telegraph Online*, 23 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708157763/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-

STND&xid=97476d01, accessed 1 April 2025.

Cahill, Helen and Boland, Hannah. (2022b) 'Train strikes dates: What dates in June and July are they and will I be affected?', *The Telegraph Online*, 25 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708255928/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-STND&xid=6c69d79f, accessed 2 April 2025.

Calder, Simon. (2022a) 'Striking contrast: what a different 33 years make in rail disputes', *The Independent*, 22 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/travel/news-and-advice/rail-strike-rmt-union-passenger-b2106203.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Calder, Simon. (2022b) 'Rail strike: Train boss 'very happy for people to come and travel' as reduced timetable goes to plan', *The Independent*, 22 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/travel/news-and-advice/rail-strike-trains-rmt-gwr-b2106577.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Calder, Simon. (2022c) 'All the trains running during nationwide rail strike', *The Independent*, 24 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/travel/news-and-advice/train-running-today-rail-strike-2022-b2108475.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Calder, Simon and Atkinson, Emily. (2022) 'When is the UK train strike? Dates, times and everything you need to know', *The Independent*, 24 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/travel/news-and-advice/train-strike-dates-june-2022-timings-departures-b2108452.html, accessed 2 April 2025.

Cameron, Lucinda. (2022) 'Passengers face disruption on third day of rail strikes', *The Independent*, 25 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/passengers-face-disruption-on-third-day-of-rail-strikes-b2109335.html, accessed 2 April 2025.

Carr, Stewart. (2022) 'He's back again! Arthur Scargill returns to the picket lines for second time in week as he joins rail workers on day two of train strikes', *MailOnline*, 23 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10945441/Arthur-Scargill-returns-picket-lines-second-time-joins-rail-workers-strike.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Churchill, David and Ellicott, Claire. (2022) 'Rail boss threatens to go straight to staff and cut union barons out of pay talks in bid to push through deal', *MailOnline*, 23 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10947607/Rail-boss-threatens-straight-staff-cut-union-barons-pay-talks.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Clatworthy, Ben. (2022a) 'Rail union rejects 3% pay deal', *The Times*, 21 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707793753/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-

STND&xid=147a5d3c, accessed 1 April 2025.

Clatworthy, Ben. (2022b) 'Talks went down to wire in vain; Rail and union bosses appear far from solving the impasse as days of disruption lie ahead', *The Times*, 22 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707922522/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-

STND&xid=290f8d81, accessed 1 April 2025.

Cole, Harry and Ferguson, Kate. (2022) 'SMIRKER V WORKERS; MILLIONS HIT BY TRAVEL CHAOS & MORE TO COME', *The Sun*, 22 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707921958/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-

STND&xid=7edc9118, accessed 1 April 2025.

Dollimore, Laurence. (2022) "WFH = watching the tennis": As rail strikes plunge Britain into a £1bn 'lockdown' workers who get to stay home voice joy at prospect of 'sleeping in', 'taking it easy' and 'enjoying the sun' this week as others face travel misery', *MailOnline*, 21 June, available online at

https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10936255/WFH-watching-Eastbourne-Workers-voice-joy-prospect-sleeping-amid-rail-strike-misery.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Duguid, Kevin and Carmichael, Hannah. (2022) 'Rail standstill as strike bites', *The Sun*, 22 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707922065/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-STND&xid=5d210d85, accessed 1 April 2025.

Edkins, Georgia. (2022) 'Train chaos hits holiday spots hard as services to popular coastal resorts such as Bournemouth and Blackpool were axed', *MailOnline*, 25 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10953229/Train-chaos-hits-holiday-spots-hard-services-popular-coastal-resorts-axed.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Fearn, Hannah. (2022) 'Voices: The Tories have resorted to sharing misleading information over rail strikes', *The Independent*, 22 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/voices/rail-strikes-rmt-wages-train-drivers-misleading-b2106756.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Ferguson, Kate and Reilly, Jonathan. (2022) 'We'll strike for months; HARD-LEFT TRAIN UNIONS BRING UK TO HALT TODAY', *The Sun*, 21 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707793648/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-
https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707793648/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-
https://strike.gale.com/apps/doc/A707793648/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-
https://strike.gale.com/apps/doc/A707793648/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://strike.gale.com/apps/doc/A707793648/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://strike.gale.com/apps/doc/A707793648/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://strike.gale.com/apps/doc/A707793648/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://strike.gale.com/apps/doc/A707793648/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">h

Forrest, Adam. (2022) 'Grant Shapps says 'one in million' chance he could have helped stop rail strike', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/train-strike-unions-grant-shapps-b2105637.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Gill, Oliver. (2022a) 'Archaic rules mean it takes nine workers to 'change a plug socket'; RMT accused of calling strike to defend host of outdated practices', *The Telegraph Online*, 21 June, available online at https://www.telegraph.co.uk/business/2022/06/21/archaic-rail-rules-mean-takes-nine-workers-change-plug-socket/, accessed 1 April 2025.

Gill, Oliver. (2022b) 'Rail chiefs vow to 'dump outdated working practices' amid standoff with union barons', *The Telegraph Online*, 21 June, available online at

https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707937354/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-STND&xid=5094eb42, accessed 1 April 2025.

Gilmour, Lauren. (2022) 'Further strike disruption hits Scotland's railway', *The Independent*, 24 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/scotrail-mick-lynch-scotland-rail-passengers-pride-b2108599.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Grice, Andrew. (2022) 'Voices: Rail strike talks are on – so why isn't the government at the table?', *The Independent*, 22 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/voices/rail-strike-talks-government-grant-shapps-b2106636.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Groves, Jason and Churchill, David. (2022) 'New law to beat strike mayhem: As rail talks end in recrimination, ministers bid to keep the UK running with agency workers', *MailOnline*, 22 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10943575/New-law-beat-strike-mayhem-UK-running-agency-workers.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Hookham, Mark. (2022) 'Rail bosses accuses militant union chiefs of risking lives by blocking the introduction of vital safety equipment that stops workers being hit by trains and slams them for spending more time on TV than in talks to end dispute', *MailOnline*, 25 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10953059/Rail-boss-accuses-militant-union-chiefs-risking-lives-blocking-vital-safety-equipment.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Hughes, David. (2022) 'No 10: Johnson will not give in to rail union demands', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/no-10-johnson-will-not-give-in-to-rail-union-demands-b2106099.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Jehring, Andy and Churchill, David. (2022) 'Rail strikes DON'T bring the modern world to a halt: Tactic is less 'effective' as many staff can simple WFH, says Transport Secretary Grant Shapps as he taunts unions', *MailOnline*, 24 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10951171/Rail-strikes-DONT-bring-modern-world-halt.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Jones, Alan. (2022a) 'Train passengers hit by more cancellations as strike talks resume', *The Independent*, 22 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/train-passengers-hit-by-more-cancellations-as-strike-talks-resume-b2106541.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Jones, Alan. (2022b) 'Train services face further disruption as talks resume over strikes', *The Independent*, 22 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/train-services-face-further-disruption-as-talks-resume-over-strikes-b2106426.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Jones, Alan. (2022c) 'Rail workers stage their second strike of the week after talks fail', *The Independent*, 23 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/rail-workers-stage-their-second-strike-of-the-week-after-talks-fail-b2107390.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Kingsley, Thomas and Zakir-Hussain, Maryam. (2022) "It's been horrible": Commuter chaos as Londoners brave rail and Tube strikes to get to work, *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/rail-strike-tube-london-buses-b2105692.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Lancefield, Neil. (2022a) 'Millions hit by travel disruption as rail strike cripples services', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/millions-hit-by-travel-disruption-as-rail-strike-cripples-services-b2105681.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Lancefield, Neil. (2022b) 'Rail strike chaos will spread into Wednesday', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/rail-strike-chaos-will-spread-into-wednesday-b2106006.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Lancefield, Neil. (2022c) 'Rail strike chaos and surge in road traffic', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/rail-strike-causes-train-chaos-and-surge-in-road-traffic-b2105787.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Lancefield, Neil. (2022d) 'Stations deserted as start of rail strike means no early-morning trains', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/stations-deserted-asstart-of-rail-strike-means-no-earlymorning-trains-b2105612.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Lancefield, Neil. (2022e) '80% of Britain's train services expected to be cancelled by strike action', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/80-of-britain-s-train-services-expected-to-be-cancelled-by-strike-action-b2105597.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Lancefield, Neil. (2022f) 'Train passengers face travel misery as major strike starts', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/train-passengers-face-travel-misery-as-major-strike-starts-b2105523.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Lancefield, Neil. (2022g) 'More rail chaos as workers stage second strike of the week', *The Independent*, 23 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-
https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-
https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-
https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-
https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-
https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-
https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708155180/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-">https://link.gale.com/apps/do

Lancefield, Neil. (2022h) 'New rail strike alert over fears of weekend travel chaos', *The Independent*, 24 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/new-rail-strike-alert-over-fears-of-weekend-travel-chaos-b2108597.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Ledwith, Mario. (2022a) 'Ministers yearn for Thatcher era, says union leader', *The Times*, 21 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707794020/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-STND&xid=7d7b2923, accessed 1 April 2025.

Ledwith, Mario. (2022b) 'Acid-tongued RMT leader wins fans as he takes the Mick', *The Times*, 23

June, available online at

https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708076959/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-

STND&xid=9b8d4c17, accessed 1 April 2025.

Ledwith, Mario and Clatworthy, Ben and Lay, Kat. (2022) 'Stations deserted as commuters flood the roads to reach work', *The Times*, 22 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707922540/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-
STND&xid=ab645e14, accessed 1 April 2025.

Lodge, Matthew. (2022) 'Question Time audience groans as Mick Lynch defends 'Spanish practice' that prevents maintenance teams from working on two stations that are only five minutes' walk apart...but railway worker rushes to his defense', *MailOnline*, 24 June, available online at, https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10947589/Mick-Lynch-splits-Question-Time-audience-booed-Spanish-practice-maintenance-teams.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Madeley, Richard and Singh, Ranvir. (2022) *Good Morning Britain: Interview with Mick Lynch* [TV programme], ITV, 21 June, available online at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QB4M4ugvaVg&t=52s, accessed 2 April 2025.

McLaughlin, Charlotte, Pyman, Tom, Jehring, Andy and Churchill, David. (2022) 'You WON'T derail out weekend! Defiant Brits head to beaches and pack out events despite militant union bosses trying to grind country to a halt with third day of train strikes this week', *MailOnline*, 25 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10952577/Train-strikes-week-Defiant-Brits-head-Edinburgh-Pride-Ed-Sheeran-Rolling-Stones.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Middleton, Joe. (2022) 'Arthur Scargill joins striking rail workers on picket line', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/arthur-scargill-rail-workers-picket-line-b2106228.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Moore, Suzanne. (2022) 'These are the real villains behind today's train strikes', *The Telegraph Online*, 21 June, available online at https://www.telegraph.co.uk/columnists/2022/06/21/blame-rail-workers-remember-kept-us-going-pandemic/, accessed 1 April 2025.

Morgan, Piers. (2022) *Piers Morgan Uncensored: Interview with Mick Lynch*, TalkTV, 17 June, available online at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=735uUCW3eIA&t=551s, accessed 2 April 2025.

O'Grady, Sean. (2022a) 'Voices: This is why the rail strikes are really happening', *The Independent*, 22 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/voices/what-are-the-train-strikes-about-b2107523.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

O'Grady, Sean. (2022b) 'Mick Lynch: The trade union leader who is nobody's puppet', *The Independent*, 25 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/independentpremium/mick-lynch-rmt-rail-strikes-union-b2108548.html, accessed 2 April 2025.

Osborne, Alastair. (2022) 'Unions are on a dangerous track', *The Times*, 22 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707922788/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-STND&xid=3b01483a, accessed 1 April 2025.

Parry, Gemma. (2022) 'Intrepid commuter beats rail strikes chaos with his inflatable KAYAK as millions face another day of misery on train network as workers demand more pay', *MailOnline*, 22 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10941747/Commuter-beats-rail-strikes-chaos-KAYAK-millions-face-day-misery-train-network.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Price, Oliver. (2022) 'Ready for ANOTHER day of train chaos? Militant Mick plots a weekend of misery with a third rail strike TODAY as 24-hour walkout is set to ruin trips to the seaside for thousands', *MailOnline*, 25 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10951507/Train-strikes-cause-misery-TODAY-24-hour-walkout-set-ruin-thousands-seaside-trips.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Pyman, Tom. (2022) 'This is where your train went: Aerial photos show Tube depots stacked with carriages as poll shows just a THIRD of the public support strikes', *MailOnline*, 22 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10941015/Aerial-photos-Tube-depots-stacked-carriages-poll-shows-just-support-strikes.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Pyman, Tom, Jehring, Andy and Churchill, David. (2022) 'Rail baron Mick Lynch warns he 'won't hesitate' to plunge Britain into more strike chaos – as unions grind railways to a halt for a THIRD time this week in pursuit of more pay and threaten chaos for Brits headed Rolling Stones and Ed Sheeran gigs', *MailOnline*, 25 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10951913/Train-network-grinds-halt-amid-fears-shutdown-cause-chaos-major-events.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Robinson, Martin. (2022a) 'Union barons leave London BARREN: Cities become ghost towns as shops in the capital suffer 27% DROP in footfall after rail strikes cripple UK leaving hospitality sector facing £540M losses during first restriction-free summer after Covid', *MailOnline*, 21 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10937781/Rail-Tube-strikes-Return-Ghost-Town-Britain-worst-biggest-rail-strike-30-years.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Robinson, Martin. (2022b) 'Millions face fourth day of rail misery despite NO strikes today: Nearly HALF of services are not running after trains are late leaving depots...as RMT warns more walkouts are 'extremely likely' if crunch talks continue to fail', *MailOnline*, 24 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10948675/Millions-face-fourth-day-rail-misery-despite-NO-strikes-today.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Robinson, Martin and Phillips, Jamie. (2022) 'How Day One unfolded: Weary commuters scrambled for the last train, huge queues formed for buses and roads clogged with cars as millions fled the big cities on first day of rail chaos', *MailOnline*, 21 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10938235/Rail-Tube-strikes-Final-services-London-leaving.html, accessed 1 April 2024.

Robinson, Martin and Terry, Kaya. (2022) 'Tempers flare after furious commuters are forced to battle for buses, drive or cycle to the office during the biggest rail strike in 30 years – as Union baron Mick Lynch catches a cab after plunging Britain into chaos', *MailOnline*, 21 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10936793/London-Underground-Waterloo-Victoria-train-stations-deserted-rail-unions-strike-TODAY.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Robinson, Martin, Wright, Jack and Terry, Kaya. (2022) "No strike today...but there may as well be!": Furious commuters suffer second day of rail mayhem with only 60% of trains running and wide-spread Tube delays despite walkouts finishing at MIDNIGHT, *MailOnline*, 22 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10939995/Train-services-face-disruption-talks-resume-strikes.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Rose, Jonathan and Duell, Mark. (2022) 'Stay away from the SEASIDE! Rail firms warn strikes will restrict Saturday services while lines that are running will be 'overwhelmed' as thousands head to the coast for sunny weekend away', *MailOnline*, 24 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10950403/Rail-firms-warn-strikes-restrict-Saturday-services-running-lines-overwhelmed.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Rose, Jonathan and Wright, Jack. (2022) 'Rail union boss Mick Lynch says strikers 'will pause and consider' next week after week of mayhem on the trains but he predicts managers and drivers will be joining walkouts soon', *MailOnline*, 23 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10946855/Rail-union-boss-Mick-Lynch-says-strikers-pause-consider-week.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Sabin, Lamiat. (2022) 'Angry commuter blocks buss too full to stop for new passengers during rail strike', *The Independent*, 22 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/rail-train-strikes-2022-passengers-b2106147.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Sales, Dan. (2022) 'The antiquated practices unions are striking to defend: How RMT workers 'refuse to share a van', won't use Zoom and restart a lunch break if they bump into a boss who starts a conversation', *MailOnline*, 22 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10941033/The-antiquated-practices-unions-striking-defend.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Sommerlad, Joe. (2022) 'UK rail strikes: Who is RMT leader Mick Lynch?', *The Independent*, 22 June, available online at <a href="https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708060642/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-string-strin

Speare-Cole, Rebecca. (2022) 'RMT boss calls on Shapps to 'tone down the rhetoric and get on with his job'', *The Independent*, 25 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/rmt-boss-calls-on-shapps-to-tone-down-the-rhetoric-and-get-on-with-his-job-b2109260.html, accessed 2 April 2025.

Swinford, Steven, Smyth, Chris and Clatworthy, Ben. (2022a) 'Britain runs into the buffers; Strike to paralyse rail network from today', *The Times*, 21 June, available online at

https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707793750/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-STND&xid=8f6ba48e, accessed 1 April 2025.

Swinford, Steven, Smyth, Chris and Clatworthy, Ben. (2022b) 'Johnson ready for strike stalemate to last months; Government 'must win' battle with rail unions, prime minister believes', *The Times*, 22 June, available online at https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707922561/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-

STND&xid=e2a08d5a, accessed 1 April 2025.

Terry, Kaya. (2022) "Your questions are verging on the nonsense": RMT chief Mick Lynch mocks Kay Burley as she quizzes him about rail strikes in heated Sky News interview", *MailOnline*, 21 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10937443/RMT-chief-Mick-Lynch-mocks-Kay-Burley-quizzes-rail-strikes-Sky-News-interview.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Thackray, Lucy. (2022) 'Why are the train strikes happening?', *The Independent*, 24 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/travel/news-and-advice/train-rail-strikes-2022-why-b2108458.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

The Independent. (2022a) 'Day of misery for travellers as plans hit by largest rail strike for a generation', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/business/day-of-misery-for-travellers-as-plans-hit-by-largest-rail-strike-for-a-generation-b2106077.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

The Independent. (2022b) 'UK rail strike strands commuters, pit workers against govt', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/ap-london-boris-johnson-london-underground-uber-b2105671.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

The Independent. (2022c) 'UK to see 2nd national rail strike after talks hit stalemate', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/network-rail-ap-london-mick-lynch-grant-shapps-b2107100.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

The Telegraph. (2022a) 'Firebrand RMT boss Mick Lynch demands 'coordinated strikes' in every British town', *The Telegraph Online*, 21 June, available online at https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2022/06/21/firebrand-rmt-boss-mick-lynch-demands-coordinated-strikes-every/, accessed 1 April 2025.

The Telegraph. (2022b) 'Reaction to rail strike is lazy and defeatist', *The Telegraph Online*, 21 June, available online at https://www.telegraph.co.uk/opinion/2022/06/21/reaction-rail-strike-lazy-defeatist/, accessed 1 April 2025.

The Times. (2022a) 'Network Fail; Modernisation of the railways requires reducing costs and overhauling outdated working practices, in defiance of the obstructionism of militant trade unionism',

The Times, 22 June, available online at
https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A707922717/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-
STND&xid=4bf40794, accessed 1 April 2025.

Wace, Charlotte. (2022) 'Glastonbury adds to rail strike woes', *The Times*, 23 June, available online at <a href="https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A708077006/STND?u=univbri&sid=bookmark-stribe.com/apps/doc/A708077006/S

Woodcock, Andrew, Cowburn, Ashley and Isaac, Anna. (2022) 'Boris Johnson warned against 'race to bottom on pay' as rail strikes hit millions of travellers', *The Independent*, 21 June, available online at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/rail-strikes-johnson-tuc-ogrady-b2106257.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Wright, Jack. (2022a) 'And you thought TODAY was bad! Millions face another battle to work tomorrow with less than a QUARTER of trains running after unions confirm second day of strikes...and now Met Office issues 14-HOUR storm warning', *MailOnline*, 22 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10942183/Rail-strikes-ahead-tomorrow.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Wright, Jack. (2022b) 'Ninety-one per cent of workers stay at home during strikes: Footfall in London is BELOW December Omicron scare as rail workers bring the country to a halt again in pursuit of a

massive pay rise', *MailOnline*, 23 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10945051/Ninety-one-cent-workers-stay-home-strikes.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Wright, Jack and Howard, Harry. (2022) 'We really ARE back in the 1980s: Margaret Thatcher's archnemesis Arthur Scargill joins rail workers on the picket line decades after he was face of miners' strike', *MailOnline*, 21 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10938179/We-really-1980s-Arthur-Scargill-joins-rail-workers-picket-line.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Wright, Jack and Terry, Kaya. (2022a) 'Work From....THE BEACH! Britons set up office by the sea and in gardens as they make the most of a week off the commute – while others are left out of pocket thanks to rail strikes', *MailOnline*, 21 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10937121/Britons-vent-fury-striking-rail-workers-celebrate-week-WFH-sunshine.html, accessed 1 April 2025.

Wright, Jack and Terry, Kaya. (2022b) 'Millions of commuters brace for travel chaos again TODAY with just 20% of trains running and rush hour traffic building as RMT workers stage SECOND strike of the week – as passengers are told to prepare for more walkouts in two weeks after pay talks failed', *MailOnline*, 23 June, available online at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10944603/Workers-brace-travel-chaos-TODAY-just-20-trains-running-rush-hour-traffic-building.html, accessed 1 April 2025.